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DSG/SRSG(2025)M001
DOUNREAY STAKEHOLDER GROUP 

SITE RESTORATION SUBGROUP

Minutes of the DSG Site Restoration subgroup meeting held on Wednesday 23 April 2025 at 19:00 in the NRS Dounreay public information office, Thurso and via MS Teams.

Present: 
Cllr Struan Mackie (SM)	Highland Council (DSG Chair)
Cllr Andrew Jarvie (AJ)	Highland Council 
David Alexander (DA)	Thurso and Wick Trades Council
David Broughton (DB)	DSG co-opted member of the public
Gillian Coghill (GC) 	Buldoo residents’ chair
Christian Nicholson (CN)	NHS
John Deighan (JD)	DSG co-opted member of the public
Ken Nicol (KN)	DSG co-opted member of the public
Niall Watson (NW)	NRS Dounreay Trade Unions
Tor Justad (TJ)	HANP

In attendance:
				 
Alex Pitsillos (AP)	ONR
Cdr Ian Walker (IW)	MOD Vulcan
Ferne Mill (FM)	NRS Dounreay Communications
Fredric Stalin (FS)	NRS Dounreay Programme and Strategy Director	
James Francis (JF)	ONR (Dounreay)
James Bryson (JB)	DNSR
Ch/Insp Paul Gilmartin (PG)	CNC
Stewart Ballantine (SB)	SEPA	
Tina Wrighton (TW)		NRS Dounreay Stakeholder and External Relations Manager
			
MINUTES
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

SM welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from:
· Roger Saxon	DSG honorary member
· Lauren Mackay		Women in Nuclear Highlands
· Brain Mutch		SGRPID                 
· Cllr Dr Stephen Clackson Orkney Island Council
· David Craig 		Caithness West Community Council
· Dawn Clasper		NRS Dounreay Administrator 

3. CHAIR NOMINATION
In the absence of the subgroup vice chair Cllr Struan Mackie chaired the meeting.
Following a question from KN, SM explained the eligibility for the chair.
DA nominated Roger Saxon to be SRSG chair and this was seconded by JD.
There were no other members nominated and no objections.
As he was not present at the meeting Roger Saxon had provided a written acceptance for the post should he be nominated. 
4. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING

[bookmark: _Hlk181275523] SM noted the minutes of the last meeting – DSG/SRSG(2024)M004, January 2025 – had been endorsed at the public meeting in March 2025. SM invited members to raise any issues from the minutes. 

No issues were raised. 


5. ACTION STATUS 

SM noted that the status of actions had been circulated to members in advance of the meeting. 

KN asked for clarification on the voluntary appointments action. TW confirmed the figures given were just for the DLT and WLT and an action was taken for TW to ask Lou Parker, Senior Manager Resilience, to give the DSG a further breakdown of the total number of voluntary positions by post.
DB inquired about action DSG/SESG(2025)M004/A002 regarding the lifetime plan (LTP) and whether its details remain unclear. FS responded, explaining the LTP and that the NDA has endorsed the first four years of the plan. NW explained the LTP is more accurate than some previous plans.  Very few, if any, plans can be totally accurate. Due to both the complexities of and the time needed to decommission the site, the degree of precision (or detail) that may be being sought in the later years of the plan is not possible. Gillian emphasised that the four-year plan serves as a strong route map, though the site’s ever-changing circumstances make it difficult to adhere to a specific plan. Discussion then followed around the LTP. 

6. NRS DOUNREAY UPDATE

SM noted several written papers had been distributed to members in advance of the meeting including:

NRS Dounreay: (DSG(2025)P014) refers: Fredric Stalin noted:
There had been an incident on site where a person was injured. Hand stiches were required, enquiries are ongoing. 
NRS Dounreay reported to SEPA regarding LLW waste disposal; WRACS (Waste Receipt Assay and Characterisation Supercompaction facility) work has stopped due to problems with equipment and no waste will be put to the vaults while the investigation is ongoing. 
DB asked if it is a monitoring issue, FS confirms it is a monitoring issue. 
NRS Dounreay has produced an updated 1-year plan based on annual funding of £212M. This final funding amount included a small amount of additional funding compared to earlier expectations. The final funding figure for 2025/26 is £221M.
As part of the return to green for its site stewardship, the site will have delivered c.£12M of asset intervention during FY24/25 (up from c. £9M in FY23/24). This will increase to c.£19M for FY25/26.
Our regulatory return-to-routine plan continues to address the one Improvement Notice and two Enforcement Letters that remain open. Two Enforcement letters were closed during the period. We expect it will take around two years to return to routine regulatory attention level for safety (not before July 2026).
FS gave an oversight to the targets table that is shown in the Dounreay paper. There was mixed success, which was expected due to many factors, including industrial action - 6 out of 9 targets were met at stretch. 
Alkali metal waste storage improvements are progressing as planned with the short-term improvements now implemented. Breeder return-to-green plan progressing as scheduled. Several issues are now being managed to expedite return to operations and retrieve the next batch of fuel elements.
The NDA/NRS scabbler innovation project being run by the D1217 project team is continuing to make good progress with key control integration completed 
The balance of site programme continues to prioritise asset intervention across the entire site, while continuing work on the shaft and silo and store extension projects. 
On 6 February, during equipment removal from the laundry, a heavy load fell from a pallet truck that had the potential to cause a very serious injury. One person sustained a minor injury. A full investigation was carried out and the findings shared with ONR. Actions are being implemented.
Sites successes included: 
· Graeme Dunnett was awarded an MBE in the King’s New Year honours list for services to the nuclear industry
· Applications opened for 23 apprenticeships, with a start date in August. We are also recruiting 9 health physics surveyor trainees and have 15 places this year for graduate recruitment
· Dounreay won 3 NRS Excellence awards

FS invited members to raise any questions. 

GC asked about the ventilation upgrades and what the site’s plans for the upgrades are. FS explained that is a commercial decision and that the site plans to look at other ways we can utilise our supply chain in this situation. 

GC asked about the storage of alkali metal and how long a new store will take to build. This was answered by ONR later in the meeting - the store will be ready by 2026 and SEPA confirmed the current arrangements have been deemed acceptable.

DB asked what QRA stood for, FS said quantity risk assessment, this was changed on the paper. DB asked whether it is right most projects under the PBO will be re-sanctioned, FS said some of those projects will be re-sanctioned but not all. 

TJ asked if people are being paid off or taken on with the Decommissioning Operative Framework contract. FS explained that 80 people will be offered a NRS Dounreay contract to do work in house and they can choose if they would like to take the role under TUPE. A discussion then followed regarding the Decommissioning Operative Framework contract.

KN asked for an explanation of EHSSQ capability - FS explained it is having sufficient people doing work and the correct skills to conduct our mission.

KN asked about risks to the companies with the Decommissioning Operative Framework contract. FS explained the site needed to make the right decision for its compliance work as this should be done by site staff, the supply chain impact has been looked at and considered. A further discussion then followed regarding the Decommissioning Operative Framework contract. 

No further questions were asked.

SEPA: (DSG(2025)P012) refers: Stewart Ballantine noted:
An issue with the site’s WRACS system was reported to SEPA on Thursday afternoon, SB confirmed everything was under control.

SB invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised

ONR: (DSG(2025)P009) refers: James Francis noted the following:
In December the site’s sodium storage arrangements were passed as suitable by ONR. JF also confirmed the end date for medium term storage solutions is 2026 - this answered the previous question raised during the Dounreay report. 
The inspection on the Dounreay Lifetime Plan has closed out a longstanding regulatory issue with site associated with lack of an achievable decommissioning plan.

A Control of Major Accident Hazards (COMAH) Inspection took place; this inspection considered that Dounreay is continuing to develop their arrangements to control major chemical accident hazards.

A compliance with fire safety legislation inspection took place, this inspection identified issues with the control of acetylene on site which was promptly addressed by NRS Dounreay.

Dounreay has reported that they have reduced their holdings of legacy chemicals by 70% from 2024 levels and are still reducing their inventory.

JF noted that ONR were made aware of a load that fell from a pallet truck
during equipment removal from the laundry, it is too soon for ONR to comment on this. 
JF invited members to raise any questions. 

TJ asked if the issue on 29 January (access to the gamma calibration facility) needed to be verified by ONR. JF explained the site provided all the evidence they needed to, all was repaired and corrected.

DA expressed his concern about the amount of lifting issues that have been happening on site and asked ONR for a report on the issue from the 6 February. JF said the DSG will receive a report when it is produced by ONR. 
No further questions were asked.

CNC: Chief Inspector Paul Gilmartin gave a verbal update:

Recruitment remains the main focus for CNC. Engagement with Buldoo has been positive, and efforts to improve local engagement are ongoing. On-site training is scheduled for 8–10 May, with a focus on enhancing local training initiatives. Currently, three officers are undergoing local training, while seven officers who passed the sergeants’ exam are now in the interview stages. Recruitment efforts continue actively, with interest from officers seeking to relocate from Hunterston.

PG invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised. 

7. VULCAN UPDATE

SM noted the following written updates had been provided:


MOD Vulcan: (DSG(2025)P010) refers: Cdr Ian Walker updated: 
A minor health and safety issue was reported, involving a hand cut caused by a jamming door. Emergency arrangements include the Lonestar Level 2 demonstration exercise scheduled for June and a site exercise on Tuesday, 20 May at 9:30 AM. The Vulcan site has announced operations will continue until at least 2027; this reflects new work rather than delays in progress. 

IW invited members to raise any questions. 

KN asked if there is enough support for the Lonestar level 2 demonstration - IW confirmed there was a good level of support for the exercise. 

TJ inquired about the two-year extension of work and whether it could be managed with the current workforce. IW clarified that no new capabilities are required, however, additional personnel could be taken on if desired, as outlined in the Rolls-Royce report.

No further questions were asked.

Rolls Royce Update: (DSG(2025)P008) refers:

The paper was taken as read, no one from Rolls-Royce was in attendance.

SM invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised. 

SEPA (DSG(2025)P012) refers: Stewart Ballantine noted:

SEPA have an inspection planned in the near future. 

SB also confirmed discussions are continuing regarding Project Saltus.

SB invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised. 


ONR (DSG(2025)P008) Alex Pitsillos noted the report content:

The report was taken as read and AP had nothing to add.

AP invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised.


DNSR: (DSG(2025)P011) James Bryson reported: 

JB had nothing to add to the paper DNSR provided. 

He stated he had been on a site visit on 2 April to watch the Lonestar 2025 tabletop exercise and then did a site walk down for familiarisation of the Vulcan site. 

JB invited members to raise any questions. 

No questions were raised. 

8. CORRESPONDENCE SINCE LAST MEETING

There has been no correspondence since the last meeting. 

9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

DA raised that Dawn Clasper is leaving as DSG secretariat and expressed his thanks for everything she has done for the group and wished her well in her new role. 

SM thanked everyone for their input and formally closed the meeting. 

Cllr Struan Mackie 
DSG Chair
28 April 2025


ACTIONS ARISING FROM THIS MEETING
DSG/SRSG(2025)M01/A01: TW to ask Lou Parker, Senior Manager Resilience, to give the DSG a further breakdown of the total number of voluntary positions by post.
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